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HAPPY BIRTHDAY 
USA! 

(one month early) 

... have a wonderful summer, Oceanids!!! 

Do not forget to join in the 4th of July fun at the International Center at 5 p.m. 
·ve will have typical American picknick fare. Parking on Campus is free on 
:7at day. Bring warm clothing and a flashlight if you also want to watch the 
eworks over the cove in La Jolla from reserved parking in La Jolla Shores. 

For information and reservation coupon call Liz Wills at 858-454 6858 
Cost:$5.00 per person/ $2.00 for children 2-10 yrs old 
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Jean Kramer ............................... 453-0379 
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BOARD MEETINGS first Thursday euery month at the Oceanids Pauilion, 
International Center, 9:30 AM social, 10:00 AM meeting 

You are welcome to attend! 
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President's Message 
This letter finds me contemplating the fact that it will 
also be my last as either president or co-president of 
Oceanids. I am pleased to give Oceanids into new able 
hands, but I will also miss this little sojourn in my life. 
And that brings me to the overall theme of this letter. 
Each year we add another note ·to our life's history. 
Some of these are good and some not so good, but 
overall I think most of us would agree that our lives are 
great to live. 

Oceanids now will be 50 years old and Bear Facts 40 
with lots of interesting things having occurred over the 
years. Many of our Oceanids also celebrate what we call 
":milestone years" and I would like to recognize every­
one of those. However, we do not always know that a 
special year is happening, because we don't keep 
birthdates in our directory. Sometimes if we are close to 
someone they have let the secret out and we can greet 
these birthday people appropriately. If you would like us 
to know do tell, and if not, that is fine too. In the mean­
time, I want to send a special birthday greeting to Georgi 
Price who is turning 90 on June I 7. Please join me in 
extending her special birthday greetings. And I wish all 
of you many Happy Birthdays! 

I have really enjoyed being able serve as your president, 
but now will find other things to do. Thanks to all of you 
for making my three years go by so fast. 

Love, Carole 

A youth 
is careless of his days, 

squandering them 
in work, 

play, 
love. 

An old man 

Oceanids 

walks slowly in the sun. 
He knows 

each morning 
is a gift-

Maryruth Cox 
2001 

Dear Bear Facts Editors, 

As one of the early Bear Facts editors (1964-'66), I want to 
congratulate you and the entire staff on your 40th anniversary. 
Quite an accomplishment! 

When I came to UCSD in 1963 to accompany my husband, 
Leonard, we were both eager to share in the development of the 
campus and make this a great place. So, when such forceful 
women as Frieda Urey, Judy Munk, and Helen Raitt took me un­
der their wings, I did what they asked. Frieda got me involved with 
Oceanids, Judy with the International Center, and Helen with Bear 
Facts. 

To be honest, I didn't have a clue what it meant to be an editor of 
a newsletter, never having taken a course in journalism nor hav­
ing worked on a college, or even a high school, paper. I had at­
tended some meetings of a literary journal at Indiana University, 
but my role must have been so minimal that I can no longer rec2 
what my contribution was. I did, however, think that I could writs 
English well enough-being a foreigner seems to have made mE 
a pedantic user of the language. Moreover, I had an experienced 
co-editor: Peggy Burckhard!, who had actually done professional 
editing. But more importantly, we had as our teacher, the found­
ing editor of Bear Facts: Carol Schultz. 

I recollect sitting on the floor of Carol's living room where shE­
showed us how to put the newsletter together. What my present 
Macintosh computer euphemistically calls "Cut and Paste" is what 
Carol, Peggy, and I did that day. Since it was virtually impossible 
to retype everything without introducing new mistakes, we liter­
ally cut the typed text, inserted corrections, and pasted the page 
together with Scotch tape. The layout was done similarly, as our 
typewriters could handle neither the masthead nor the larger head­
ings, not to speak of illustrations. 

Although I haven't looked at any of these early issues in years, I 
remember enjoying writing a series of articles about where to sho1= 
and eat, requiring research that acquainted me with the area. Bear 
Facts had an extensive calendar of cultural events, and, if I am 
not mistaken, it was on this basis that Herb York, then Chancellor, 
gave us some money that paid for printing extra Oceanids' news­
letters to be distributed to the initial group of UCSD undergradu­
ates. Of course, the students soon started their own paper, caus­
ing our circulation to drop drastically. 

This probably was the only setback in Bear Facts' history. 
As always, I look forward to receiving my next issue of Bear Facts. 

BEAR FACTS 

Ruth Newmark, Editor 
Friends of the International Center Newsletter 
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EXTRA!!! EXTRA!!! EXTRA!!! 
Come and discover the "Secret of the Seahorse" 

This new exhibition at the Birch Aquarium at 2300 Expedi­
tion Way in La Jolla allows visitors an up-close look at these 
intriguing animals, fish with a head like a horse, a tail like a 
monkey and a pouch like a kangaroo. 

This permanent exhibition will showcase thirteen spe­
cies of live animals, native both to local waters and abroad. 
You will learn why seahorses are actually fish, how the male 
seahorse becomes pregnant and give birth and many other 
unbelievable seahorse truths! 

The Birch Aquarium is open daily from 9-5. "Secret of the 
Seahorse" is included with regular aquarium admission. 

r--------------------, I Scripps Nierenberg Prize for Walter Cronkite I 
I I 
I Television newsman Walter Cronkite will receive the sec- I 
I ond annual Nierenberg Prize for "Science in the Public In- I 
I terest" during a special award ceremony on Sunday, June 2, I 
I at 12:00 noon in front of the Birch Aquarium. The event will I 
I include "A Seaside Chat with Walter Cronkite", which is free I 
I to the public, featuring Cronkite in conversation with Scripps I 
I Director Charles F. Kennel. I 
I The Nierenberg Prize was established to honor the I 
I memory of renowned national science leader William A. I 
I Nierenberg, who led UCSD's Scripps Institution of Ocean- I 
I ography as director from 1965 to I 986. I 
I More info about the event at 858-534-324 I 

L--------------------~ 

Many interesting events are planned for the year. So, come 
and participate!! 

January: 
February: 

March: 
April: 
May: 
June: 
July: 

October: 
November: 
December: 

Whale Watch 
Campus Focus: Visit the Super Computer 
Friday Cafe at the International Center 
Join an interest group 
Deserttrip 
Spring Luncheon 
Potluck at the Munks 
4th of July at the International Center with 
traditional wienee roast and fireworks 

viewing 
Fall Luncheon 
Campus Focus? 
Holiday Party at the 

International Center 

Give the Gift of Life -
Become an Organ Donor 

All Americans were encouraged and in­
spired this year by Olympian, Chris Klug, who won 
the bronze medal in snowboarding. The amazing 
part of his accomplishment was the fact that less 
than two years before, he had a liver transplant. At 
one point he wondered whether he would even be 
alive for the Olymp[ics, much less win a medal. But 
thanks to the decision of a generous donor family 
Chris is alive and giving hope to many other 
people. The family who gave that priceless gift is 
one of a few thousand each year who decide to 
become organ donors. But many more are s!!ll 
needed. 

More than 80, 000 men, women and children 
are now on the national waiting list, many cr!lically 
ill, their only chance of survival an organ transplant. 
Unfortunate~ sixteen people will die today be­
cause no organ was available for them. and the list 
keeps growing, with a new name added evety 
thirteen minutes. 

So, register as an organ and tissue donor. 
The Living Ban~ founded in Houston in 1968, is a 
non-profit organization dedicated to saving lives 
through organ and tissue donations. 

Please call them for more information at 
1-800-528-2971 

DEAR FRIENDS AND FAMILY OF 
DORIS SOSSNER, 

Bear Facts had received informa­
tion about Doris Sossner which turned out 
to be incorrect. Doris is living at the 
Chateau La Jolla Inn but is not, at this 
time, able to receive visitors. 

We are extremely embarrassed 
and sorry about making this error. 
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OCEAN IDS' INTEREST GROUPS 
Interest Groups are the backbone of our Oceanids organization. They are here to meet the many varied needs of Faculty 

Families, especially those new to the UCSD campus, and the community. If you do not find an activity you would like to participate in, 
please contact Carole Ziegler, President@ 619-297-0798. If five or more Oceanids wish to start a new group, please let Carole know 
so we can inform other members. All we ask is that your members be Oceanids. If one has no affiliation with UCSD, she/he may 
belong to any of the many Friends groups on campus, as membership in a Friends organization allows one to join Oceanids. If you are 
not yet a member of Oceanids, please consider joining us today by calling Eleanor tum Suden at (858) 587-8865. 

AVI SET BIRDERS 
Contacts: Sidney Bagley (858)455-1477, 
Lou Bmvles (858)755-7102, or Joany 
Mosher (858)454-0017 
Our birding group meets the second Monday 
of each month during the academic year. We 
always meet promptly at 8 a.m. The La Jolla 
group will now meet at the corner of 
Dunaway Drive and Glenwick Dr. in La Jolla, 
and the north county birders will meet at the 
home of Lou Bowles, 13040 Caminita Mar 
Villa, Del Mar. We carpool from these 
locations and visit sites around the county. 
Members will be called. 

Next outing June 10. 

BOOK GROUP 
Contact Odette Filloux, (858) 453-0749 
June 11 : John Halperin was going to 
present and discuss Penelope Lively' s book 
"Heat Wave". Unfortunately the book is 
out of print. INSTEAD John will discuss 
"Marrying the Mistress" by Joanna 
Trollope. The book can be obtained at 
Warwicks. We will meet at Barbara 
Nemiroff' s home, 2803 Inverness Dr., La 
Jolla at 9:30. 
.l.Y.1JL_2: We shall meet at 9:30 A.M. at 
Barbara Penn's house, 8223 El Paseo 
Grande, La Jolla, for a discussion of 
Katherine Graham's book:" A personal 
history". General discussion with no 
leader. 
August 13: There is no book discussion 
planned for that meeting. All members are 
invited to come prepared with their 
suggestions for next year's reading list. 
Together we will try to reach a consensus 
and finalize our choices. Meet at 9:30 A.M. 
at Odette Filloux' s house, 8402 Sugarman 
Drive, La Jolla. 
September 10: We shall meet at 9:30 A.M. at 
Elizabeth Vincent's house. Call Odette at 
453-0749 for the address. We shall discuss 
the book by Anne Fadiman," The Spirit 
catches you and you fall down. A Hmong 
child, her American doctors and the 
collision of two cultures". Ruth Stem will 
lead the discussion 

CAFE ESPANOL 
Contact: Judy Vacquier, (858) 459-7834 
La proxima reunion del Cafe Espanol sera 
el lunes, 10 de junio, 1 :30-3:30, en la casa de 
Judy Vacquier, 7050 Via Valverde, LJ. 

Ocean ids 

Favor de contestar a Judy Vacquier si 
puede venir o si tiene preguntas 

CAFE FRAN«;AIS 
Contact: Denyse Haney 760-929-
9120, or Paula Desii 619-287-3644 
Prochain Cafe Francais, mercredi 12 
Juin a 13hrs (l:OOpm) chez Gusti 
Simmons 4074 Avenida Brisa, Rancho 
Santa Fe- Tel: (858)756-5415 

CINEMA SOIREE 
Contact: Laurette Verbinski, ( 858) 
453-4699 or Ronvitha Enright (858) 
459-7375. We meet on the second 
Sunday of each month at 7:00 p.m. for 
socializing, and movie discussion will 
start at 7:30 sharp. For information 
call Laurette or Roswitha. Next 
meeting June 9. 

CRAFTS GROUP 
Interested in creating family photo 
albums and scrapbooks? If you have 
ideas or experience, or want to join us, 
please contact Maxine Bloor (858 / 
459-7665) or Mary Dashen (858 / 
456-7848). 

DAY BRIDGE 
Contact: Isabel Wheeler ( 858)362-
5732 or Barbara Bank (858)484-
4597 (barbara@sdnal.ucsd.edu) 
We meet the first and third Tuesdays 
of the month at various members' 
homes. We start at 10 a.m. and usually 
end at about 3 p.m. Everyone brings 
their own lunch. The hostess only 
provides drinks. Call for information. 

Next meetings: June 11+25. 

DEVILISH DINERS 
Contact: Mary Dashen (858) 456-

7848 or mdashen@san.n:com. 
Devilish Diners \\rill resume in 

October. 

EVENING BRIDGE 
Contact: Barbara Bank at (858)484-
4597, or e-mail 
(bnrbara@sdnal.ucsd.edu) 
The couples Evening Bridge Interest 
group meets at 7:00 p.m. on the fourth 
Saturday of the month all year long at 

BEAR FACTS 

one of our members' homes. If you wish 
to play on a regular basis, or just occasion­
ally, please contact Barbara Bank. Next 
meeting June 22. 

GARDEN GROUP 

Contact: Maty Lynn Hyde (858)488-9283 
No news 

GRACIOUS AGING 
Contact: Elibet Marshall ( 858)459-5246 
This grup has an age limit; you must have 
lived 80 years to participate. We meet at 
Ellen Revelle's home on the first Monday 
of the month from 11 a.m. to about 2 p.m. 
to discuss various associated subjects. 
Pure spring water is provided. You bring 
your own apple (lunch). Call Elibet for 
details. Next meeting June 2. 

HIKING IN AND AROUND SAN DIEGO 
COUNTY 
Contacts: Roswitha Enright (858)459-
7375 or Bettina Quirrenbach (858)270-
1011. 
We meet at 8:30 on the second Saturday of 
each month (October to May or June) at 
the La Jolla Village Shopping Center 
parking lot and carpool to the starting 
point of the hike. Bring a lunch, plenty of 
fluids, sturdy shoes and sun protection! 
Friends and family are invited. Call the 
week before the hike if you would like to 
come. Next hike June 8 

LA JOLLA RENAISSANCE SINGERS 
Contact: Bill Propp at (858-459-2019 or 
wpropp@ucsd.edu. The group (formerly 
the UCSD Madrigal Singers) is rehearsing 
under the direction of Professor William 
Propp. The group meets every Wednes­
day at the La Jolla home of Connie Mullin, 
a member of the UCSD Oceanids. 
Experienced singers (particularly of the 
male persuasion!) are invited to 
contact Bill Propp concerning auditions. 

MOVEABLE FEAST 
Contact: Liz Fong Wills (858) 454-6858. 
This dining out group is currently at 
capacity but we are taking a wait list. For 
questions, please call Liz. 
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MUSEUM GROUP 
Contact: Sally Kroll (858) 459-1322 or 
Odette Fill aux ( 858)453-0749. 
The museum group will not be meeting in 
June 2002. Check on the next meeting in 
October 2002 in the October Bear Facts or 
by calling Sally or Odette. 

PEOPLE-TO-PEOPLE 
Contact: Carole Ziegler, (619) 297-0798. 
We are invited to be the guests of Doris 
and Newt Bailey at their Palomar Moun­
tain retreat on Monday, June 17. This is 
always a fun time to become nostalgic and 
chat about the "old" days. Newt will 
make his famous pasta and we are asked 
to bring a salad, appetizer or desert. We 
will meet on the east side of Hwy 5, exit 
Via de la Valle, in the shopping center by 
the photo kiosk at 9:30am for carpooling. 
Please call Doris at (858)453-3900 if you 
are coming and let her know what you 
plan to bring. It is also fun to walk around 
so bring your walking shoes and binocu­
lars. Approximate return is 4:00pm. 
The Baileys' home is about 90 minutes 
from the La Jolla area. 
Directions (if not car-pooling}: take I 5 or I 
15 north to S 6 (Via Rancho Parkway) east 
(at North County Fair exit). Continue east 
to junction with Valley Cen. Rd. Go 
northeast on S 6 through Valley Center, 
turn right at intersection Hwy 76 and S 6. 
Continue on S 6 to top of Mt. Palomar (S 6 
makes a sharp left turn and continues as 
South Grade. At the top of Palomar turn 
left at State Park Rd., go 1 1I4 mile, then 
turn right on Bailey Meadow rd. to Doris' 
house at the end of the road 

Pl NG PONG PLAYERS 
Contact: Marianne Burkenroad (858)454-
5931. We play every Friday at 2 p.m. at 
the La Jolla Recreation Center, 615 
Prospect Street Prospect St.I Call for mra 
information. 

NOTICE-The University now has a free publication, UCSD Showcase, that gives all 
events for the quarter. To get it mailed to you, write to: UCSD Showcase, University 
Communications Office, 9500 Gilman Dr., Dept. 0938, La Jolla, CA 92093-0938 

SOUNDING BOARD 
Contact: Barbara Baehr (858-272 4370) 
There will not be a meeting this month. 
Sounding Board will resume again in the 
month of October, 2002. If anyone has 
ideas for speakers, please contact me. 

STAMP GROUP 
Contact: Betty Shor (858) 453-0334 
The Stamp Group is a small one. We 
exchange postage stamps for our personal 
collections. We do not meet on a regular 
basis, and welcome other collectors to join 
our informal exchange. For information call 
Betty 

WINE TASTING GROUP 
Contact: Pat Kampmann (858)454-1856. 
Exploring the taste sensations of a new 
wine or an old vintage, this group meets the 
third Friday monthly. Members rotate as 
hosts, however, this group is currently at 
capacity. For questions, contact Pat. 

WINE TASTING II 
Contact: Carmen DeLorenzo at (858) 455-0575 
or email cadelo70@yahoo.com. 
Call Carmen for information. 

WITSI 
Contact: Pat Kampmann, (858)454-1856. 
This long-time investment group allows 
one to learn and earn on one's own. 
Procedures are followed which analyze all 
stocks before they are bought. A regular 
monthly investment is required along with 
a "buy-in". At present there are a few 
places open. We meet at the Oceanids 
Pavilion on the 4th Tuesday of the month.Jill 
year long from 1:30 to 3:30. Next meeting, 
June 25. 

WITS II 
Contact: D. Ann Fanestil, (858)4595589. 
WITS II meets the 4th Wednesday of 
the month, all year long, 3:30-S:OOpm, 
at various homes. We study compa­
nies, using the stock investment 
guides of NAIC, educating ourselves 
to have a better financial understand-

ing and competence. Come visit us for a 
couple of meetings. Next: June 26. 

Half WITS 
Contact: Liz Fong Wills (858)454-6858. 
If you are not yet up to speed about the 
stock market and want to learn in a fun, 
no pressure way, please join us on the 
third Thursday of each month at the 
Oceanids Pavilion, at 9:30. 

(We are a discussion group only, no 
money involved, so we do "half" of what 
the other WITS groups do.) Next 
meeting: June 20 For more information 
call Liz. -

A special wish from your 
editor 

Dear Oceanids, over the summer you 
might find some time to write a contribu­
tion to YOUR newsletter. Bear Facts can 
only be as interesting as its readers make 
it. I welcome all stories, insights, remem­
brances, views, news, poems, comments 
etc. Mail them handwritten or typed to the 
center or to my home address, E-mail them 
to me (renright@UCSD.edu) and to the 
Ocea-nids computer 

(Oceanids@UCSD.edu) 
Thank You, Roswitha 

········--------------------------------· I MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION I 
I OCEANIDS IS OPEN TO ALL ASSOCIATED WITH UCSD I 
: or Join a Friends group which supports UCSD and you too, can become an Oceanid! : 

I Print your name as you would like it to appear in the DIRECTORY. Check here if you do not wish to be listed I 

I Name: Spouse's Name: I 
I I 
I Address: I 
I City, State, Zip I 
I I 
I Home Phone Type of Membership I 
I Work Phone FAX# Email I 
I ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP $20 - Check payable to OCEANIDS (not tax-deductible) I 
1
1 

SUSTAINING - $250 & LIFE MEMBERSHIP - $500 - Check payable to UCSD FOUNDATION (tax-deductible) 1
1 Send check(s) & completed form to 

I OCEAN IDS, INTERNATIONAL CENTER, 9500 GILMAN DR., LA JOLLA, CA 92093-0049 I 
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Lost in the Desert 

Conclusion 

As every mornin 0 , my brother-in-law, Jim, and I arranged at which campground we would meet i e evening. 
The ladies did not seem particularly interested in what we discussed. Maybe they simply trusted our judgment. 
(Big mistake.') 

Anyway, it was a beautiful morning in Arizona, when I left last-night's campground with my wife, Beate. I 
eventually stopped at a small space next to the highway. The hills on both sides of the road looked promising, as 
if they might be fertile ground for cacti. We got out and went separate ways, as was our custom in such circum­
stances. She went right, I went left towards the near hills. After about 10 Minutes I happened to look back towards 
the car and saw the little red convertible, which my brother-in-law was driving, stop behind our van. I could not 
see who got out or back in, but turned my back angryly and disappointed. Already in the morning I had had the 
impression that my wife would have much rather gone with her sister and family to visit some Native American 
sights than to search in the desert heat for cacti. And now she had obviously left with them. Why had she not said 
so already in the morning? 

After looking without enthusiasm for a few minutes longer I gave up the cactus hunt and returned to the van. Sure 
enough, there was a hand-printed note, that they had also taken the camera. I got in the car and slammed the door. 
It would be no fun to drive all day by myself, and it also was a lot more fun to look for cacti together with my 
wife and then show eachother what we had found. My day was ruined. 

It was close to 7 p.m. when I had almost reached the border with New Mexico. Another hour, more or less, until I 
would arrive at the campground. Suddenly I saw in the rearview mirror a bright red VW convertible. That had to 
be Enrights with Beate. I stopped the car and the little car stopped behind. I got out of the car, approached the red 
car angrily and knocked at the driver's window. Jim let the window down. 

"Where did you hide my wife?" I barked. 
"Who?" Jim looked perplexed. 
"Beate of course." 
"What do you mean? She went with you this morning." 

It took a few seconds for me to understand what that meant. I looked at my watch. It was 7 p.m .. For heavens 
sake, where had we become separated? It must have been that time when we had gotten out on the side of the road 
and looked for cacti. But when was that? Probably about 11 a.m .. That was about 8 hours ago. Where was she 
now? We looked at eachother aghast. A cold fear spread through us. But then Jim sprang into action. We 
found a phone booth, he whipped out his phone card and started calling. And already, 10 or 15 minutes later,, after 
he had spoken to Highway-, County- and State Police he had found out, that someone had reported an orange bus 
missing. And from that it took him only a few minutes to get to the Prescott police where he spoke with the sheriff 
who had found a woman on the side of the road who had no identification on her and spoke with a German 
accent. Then we could finally talk with her in the homeless shelter. She cried with relief. "Please come and get me 
immediately." 

It took us close to four hours, but finally the five of us were together again. And I can honestly say, that I had 
never before and have never since been witness to my brother-in-law's breaking every speed limit. In a motel in 
Prescott we celebrated the good outcome of our adventure with a big bottle of red wine. And my wife and I 
promised that we would never again lose sight of eachother when we were out cactus hunting. 

Jim wrote a recommendation for the police officer to his superiors. 

And the moral of the whole story: Do not act on a preconceived idea and trust your wife!!! 

Beate and Jiirgen Men;,e/. Jim and Roswitha Enright 
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